



FORNHAM ALL SAINTS PARISH COUNCIL
The ANNUAL PARISH MEETING of Fornham All Saints took place on Tuesday 21st May 2019 at 6pm in the Village Hall, Fornham All Saints
Present: Parish Councillors: Cllr. Howard Quayle (Chairman), Cllr. Enid Gathercole (Vice Chairman) Cllr. Jill Mayhew, Cllr. Paul Purnell, Cllr. David Jansons, Cllr, Matthew Stewart, Cllr. Bernard Grimshaw; County and Borough Councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger; Mrs. Vicky Bright (Clerk to the Council) and one member of the public.

MINUTES
1
Mr Howard Quayle took the Chair as the Chairman of the Parish Council.

2
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held Tuesday 15th May 2018 – it was unanimously agreed that the previously circulated minutes be regarded as a true and accurate record and were so approved and signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council (HQ). 
3
Borough Councillor –Borough Councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger was invited to submit her report, in which she mentioned the following: agreed to append to minutes once received (See Appendix 1)
4 County Councillor – County Councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger was invited to submit her report, in which she mentioned the following: agreed to append to minutes once received (See Appendix 2)
5
To receive a report from the Bury St Edmunds Safer Neighbourhood Team – the SNT were invited to attend, but no report or apologies were received.
6
To receive a report from the Chairman of the Parish Council for the year 2018/2019 – the Chair of the Parish Council, Howard Quayle, submitted his report which is repeated below: 
Welcome to this Annual Parish Meeting and as always, many thanks for your continuing interest in village matters over the last year – a year which has proved very challenging for us all, and with some of those challenges set to continue for some time. We as councillors remain committed to helping you as villagers in respect of any community issues– that is one of our key roles- and to make sure that our village maintains its “villageness”, despite its proximity to the ever-expanding Bury.
I should like to begin by thanking my fellow councillors for their support over the last twelve months, and, to those holding specific portfolios, for the time and effort they have spent in making sure that plans have been followed through. This being local government, things do not always happen as quickly as we would like, which makes it even more important that focus and pressure are maintained. There have been a number of changes in “The Team” over the last twelve months. Last May, we welcomed Mathew Stewart as a new councillor, Mat having lived in the village for a number of years and having been a frequent attender at council meetings prior to his election. His keen interest in environmental matters is very useful. Gary Clark-Ward resigned as a parish councillor in August last year, and I thank him for his contributions to village life during his seven years in the role. David Jansons – a resident of Tut Hill- replaced Gary, being co-opted at January’s Council meeting, but sadly, will be standing down in due course, as he intends to re-locate to Yorkshire.
Change has also come this year, with a new Parish Clerk. After seven years in the role, Victoria Waples resigned from the position last July, to spend more time in her training role at Suffolk Association of Local Councils (SALC). We thank her for her very professional support for, and advice to, our council.  Victoria’s replacement is Vicky Bright – already an experienced Parish Clerk, who began her career with Newmarket Town Council ten years ago and who is also Clerk to our neighbouring parish of Fornham St Martin. We thank Vicky for all her support and sound advice in this demanding role, and look forward to a long and happy relationship with her.
As always, our thanks to Beccy Hopfensperger for supporting this village in her roles as both Borough and County Councillor. On 1 April, the new West Suffolk Council came into being, with Beccy and Sarah Broughton now representing the new larger “Fornhams and Great Barton” ward on the council. This parish council did not consider that this enlarged ward would be in the best interests of the Fornhams, and submitted an alternative to the Local Government Boundary Commission, but this was rejected. We will have to see how the new arrangements work out.
The Marham Park development has been of key interest to this council since its initial inclusion in the Local Development Plan back in 2008. Most of the site is now under development, with well over 100 properties occupied and many more under construction. The LNT Care Home, in the south-west corner of the site, is also under construction, and work on building both allotments and football pitches is scheduled this year, although little or no interest has been shown by outside companies in operating the approved leisure centre. My belief is that this council has been supportive of Marham Park, with continuing good relations with the developer - Countryside Properties – although the housing development now lies within the Bury St Edmunds Town area, Marham Parkway (the link road) forming the boundary between the town and our village. The managed country park area, on the village side of Marham Parkway, is being shaped very well, and I have received several calls about how this has created new walks and pathways on the fringe of the village. The cost of trees, plants, new grass, etc. must have been substantial, but the end result is developing into an asset for the village, which, when combined with the adjoining agricultural land, creates the “green belt” between Fornham and Bury proper. Marham Parkway opened in its entirety on 26 October 2018, three months earlier than forecast and well before completion of the 150th house – thanks once again to Countryside Properties. However, that was the only good piece of news in the long-running saga of its junction with Tut Hill, which opened on the same day…. only to be closed again within 30 minutes, as car drivers were observed ignoring traffic signs, resulting in near misses with HGVs. Three months’ work, involving Suffolk Highways, the police, and Countryside Properties saw a re-designed layout opening on 29 January, but traffic violations were again observed almost immediately (by our Borough/County Councillor and members of the public) and duly reported to Suffolk Highways. In February, the police stated that signage around the junction did not conform to their requirements, and we as a council have reported that the junction is not fit for purpose in its present form. Over three months later, nothing has been done, traffic violations are still taking place, and at Suffolk Highways, heads lamentably remain buried in the sand. The related issue of Tut Hill and village traffic was discussed at 28 August’s parish meeting, attended by no fewer than 77 villagers. It was confirmed that any decision on the future of the road between the mini-roundabouts and the top of the hill would take place once the new junction had opened and a “reasonable period” for traffic measurement had elapsed. Any decision would follow a village-wide consultation on the various options, with advice from West Suffolk Council. My best guess is that this consultation will take place towards the end of the year.
The A1101 between Bury and Mildenhall has seen a number of serious accidents (some fatal) in recent years, and speed limits are currently being reduced between the northern edge of our village and Icklingham – effectively to 30mph through the villages and to 50mph elsewhere. Additional signage is also being installed. We have requested that the current 30 mph zone through Fornham All Saints is extended north of the village, in the Hengrave direction, so that the entrance to Moseley’s Farm Business Park falls within this limit. Hopefully the camera units will be deployed to enforce these new limits.
The West Suffolk Operational hub (WSOH) at Hollow Road Farm continues to take shape, with a planned opening later this year, when the present sites at Rougham Hill and Olding Road will be closed. While we are not directly affected as a village, this council is represented on the Community Liaison Group team, and we are currently still pressing Suffolk Highways to improve the road layout at the Barton Hill/A134 junction, as well as pushing for reinstatement of 7-day-a-week operation at the Household Waste Recycling Centre. At present, the budgeted cost for the total project remains at £32m.

The defibrillator in the former phone kiosk has been operational since earlier this year, having been registered with the East of England Ambulance Service. Training sessions were provided in the Community Centre on a number of Saturdays.  Hopefully it will never need to be used, but at least the device is now in place. 
Another good piece of news is the Parish Council’s involvement in work on improving the River Lark, currently being undertaken by the River Lark Catchment Partnership and the Environment Agency. River bank work is being undertaken, to improve the flow of the river, with a large group of villagers turning out for a working party day earlier this year. Clearly this work needs professional supervision, but EA/RLCP hope to organise another session early in 2020.
A proposal for a Neighbourhood Plan is on the agenda for later this meeting. In summary, a Neighbourhood Plan would give the village direct power to develop a shared vision for the neighbourhood, and to shape the development and growth of the local area.  However, this can be an expensive process, and any plan must sit within the wider parameters laid down in the Local Development Plan – Rural Vision 2031. Membership of the NP Team should be wider than just parish council members, so that villagers become personally involved in the project. It will be interesting to see how this develops.
Finally, a few words on the Parish Precept for 2019/2020, which, at £21,796, has remained unchanged from the previous year. However, to carry out all the village activities for which the Parish Council is responsible, we have had to increment this with some of our reserves, resulting in the weekly charge on Band D properties rising from £1.29 to £1.54 - a regrettable increase, but with no increased funding from central or local government, we have done our best to keep costs down while making sure that village services are maintained.
As in previous years, I would like to thank my fellow councillors for all the support they have given to the village over the last twelve months, and can assure our parishioners that we will always try to look after this lovely village to the best of our ability. Recent comments by visitors that “the village looks beautiful, well-maintained, and tidy” reinforces my view that we are succeeding.
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To receive and consider the reports and accounts of the Village Organisations and non-
ecclesiastical Charities: 

(a) Fornham All Saints Community Council – The Chair of the Community Council presented the financial report for 2018/19, which can be seen at Appendix 3. The Chair submitted their report, which is repeated below;
The community centre is doing extremely well, with bookings almost every weekend, and organisations during the week.   We have a variety of clubs using the centre, Morris dancers, Pilates, Exercise classed, Textile, Upholstery, Gospel choir, Over 60’s, church club, Art club, Bowls and Embroidery.  We have Am Dram using the centre for practising their shows, and a Band practise. The little School next door also hire it for practising their plays etc., to perform in front of the families.

We have changed the bins around the skate park, as they were getting damaged, and they are now also locked.  The skate park had graffiti all over it a couple of weeks ago, I was told about this by Eddy who runs the little school next door, and his pupils were shocked at the language so they all got scrubbing brushes and cleaned it all off, I have thanked them.   

The car boots, when the weather is ok, are going well, but the season did not start off well with very bad weather.

We are in the process of getting new curtains, because we have decorated and the old ones do not match, if anyone knows anybody who is in need of hall curtains, please contact me.

We are waiting for a cheque for nearly £1,000, this is from the damage caused by someone throwing paint all over the football cabin, the tribunal who were involved with this vandalism, could not contact anyone, they only had the name John Kirk, of the Community??   they now have contacted us and we are awaiting the cheque, we will put this into the defibrillator fund, and we should now have enough to purchase one.

We are starting to look to the future, and possibly a new modern centre could be the next step. 

I would not like the old centre to close, whilst this was being built, and Paul suggested building one alongside of the hedge (road side) possibly two story with space for training courses, indoor sports area, football changing area etc.  We are in the process of consulting an architect, to possibly come up with plans of the new centre, obviously this is well into the future.

The playing field and play area, are being well used, especially the football field, they have done so much with the pavilion, which we really need a new one, but they have looked after it as best they could.

The car parking area in the front of the Centre looks so much better now it has been re surfaced, my thanks go to Paul and Richard for all their hard work.

We could do with some younger members on the committee, but like all groups we struggle to get them.

(b) The Village Hall Management Committee – The Chairman presented the financial report for 2018/19, which can be seen at Appendix 3. The Chair submitted their report, which is repeated below;
The Village Hall had a reasonably successful year making a trading profit of £1441. Funds from the Reserve Account, together with grants from our County Councillor, Borough Councillor, the Parish Council and St Edmundsbury Borough Council RIGS Fund, were used for the refurbishment of the main hall with the ceiling, lighting and heating being upgraded. However, the Reserve Account now shows a reduction of £1 ,622 down to £2,207. This year the Management Committee hopes to upgrade the kitchen and further grants and donations will be sought. It is hoped that, in order to do this as economically as possible, this work can be done on a self-help basis and we will be looking for volunteers to assist with some labour. If anybody has suitable skills and are prepared to give a little for the upkeep of your Village Hall, please contact any of the Management Committee.
(c) Fornham All Saints Cemetery Trust – The financial report on behalf of the Cemetery Trust for the year 2018/19 was presented, which can be seen at Appendix 3.


(d)
Fornham All Saints Charities – the Clerk presented the Financial report for the year 



2018/19; 
The Fuel Charity gave a total of 3 grants, a total of £1,637.00 had been awarded for this financial year. It was stressed that the Council needs to encourage applications next year.

Noted that allotments were well used with all plots now taken and a waiting list of 4 people. During the past year one allotment has been removed from a tenant due to non-maintenance. Allotment projects – hedging; side road leading up to middle gate has now been completed, along with tree works and hedge cutting to the boundaries of the Allotments, toilet; has been repaired following damage caused by the break in, track; The track has now been laid and thanks go to Steve Lumley and Charlie Brown for their contributions and hard work. Richard Clarke and Richard Taylor have been re-appointed as the Allotments Representatives.
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To discuss the proposal of a ‘Neighbourhood Plan’
This item was deferred due to a lack of public attendance to contribute to the discussion.

There being no further business to transact the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 7.24pm.
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